
 

 

TOWN OF HUDSON 

  Board of Selectmen 

                  

              12 School Street   ·   Hudson, New Hampshire 03051   ·  Tel: 603-886-6024   ·  Fax: 603-598-6481 

 

HUDSON, NH BOARD OF SELECTMEN 
 

May 11, 2021 
Attorney-Client Session, pursuant to RSA 91-A:2 I 

(not open to the public) 
6:30 p.m.  

 
Regular meeting will begin immediately after Attorney-Client Session 

 
Hudson Community Center 

12 Lion’s Ave Hudson, NH 03051 
 

Agenda 
 

1. CALL TO ORDER  
 
2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 
3. ATTENDANCE 
 
4. PUBLIC INPUT 
 
5. RECOGNITIONS, NOMINATIONS & APPOINTMENTS   

 
 A. Recognition 

 
HPD – Civilian Service Award 
 
 
 

B. Nominations, Interviews & Appointments 
 

1)   Zoning Board of Adjustment – (1 member vacancy to expire 12/31/21, 4 
 alternate member vacancies. 1 to expire 12/31/21, 2 to expire 12/31/22, 1 
 to expire 12/31/23) 

 
 Marcus Nicholas (appointment) 

 
 
 
 2)     Sustainability Committee (4 member vacancies. 3 expire 4/30/24, 1 expiring  
  4/30/22. 3 alternate vacancies to expire 4/30/22, 4/30/23, 4/30/24) 
 
  Sarah Repeta (new applicant interview) 

  



 

 

 
  3) Benson Park Committee – (1 member vacancy with a term to expire   
       4/30/23, 1 alternate member vacancy with a term to expire 4/30/22) 
         
      Judith Brouillette (incumbent, appointment) 
              Rob Rainer (new applicant interview) 
 
 
 
  4) Municipal Utility Committee – ( 1 member vacancy to expire 4/30/24) 
   Brian Prindiville (incumbent reappointment) 
 
 
 
  5) Planning Board – (1 alternate member vacancy to expire 12/31/21) 
 
   Bill Cole (nomination) 
   
   
 
 
6. CONSENT ITEMS 
 

A. Assessing Items   
 
1) Veteran Tax Credits: Map 156, Lot 006,Sub 057 1 Wickford Lane; Map 246, Lot 
054, 5 Muldoon Drive 
 
2) Elderly Exemption Denial: Map 156, Lot 6-57, 1 Wickford Lane 
 
3) Tax Deferral Application: Map 151, Lot 005, Sub 002, 38B Barretts Hill Road 
 
4)Timber Warrant: Map 122, Lot 2 
 

 
 

B. Water/Sewer Items – None 
 
 
 

C. Licenses & Permits & Policies  
 
1) Brox Industries, Inc. - Night Trucking Permit – 
2) Knights of Columbus – Raffle Permit 
3) NH Teen Challenge – Tag Day Permit 
 
 
 

D. Donations - None 
 
 

 
E. Acceptance of Minutes  

1) Minutes of the April 27, 2021 



 

 

 
 

 F. Calendar 
  

5/12  7:00   Planning Board – Hudson Community Center 
5/19  6:00   Library Trustees – Hills Memorial Library 
5/20  3:00   Trustees of the Trust Funds – Buxton Meeting Room 
5/25  7:00   Board of Selectmen – Hudson Community Center 
 
 
 
 

7. OLD BUSINESS 
 

A. Votes taken after Nonpublic Session on April 27, 2021 
  

 
1) Selectman McGrath made a motion, seconded by Selectman Roy to hire Michael Lewis for 
the position of Firefighter/AEMT in the Fire Department, at the contracted salary of $21.17 per 
hour (step 1). Carried 5-0. 

 
2) Selectman Roy made a motion, seconded by Selectman McGrath to hire Patrick Kelly to the 
position of Firefighter/EMT in the Fire Department, at the contracted salary of $16.93 per hour 
(step 1). Carried 5-0. 
 
3) Selectman Roy made a motion, seconded by Selectman McGrath to bring Leo Bernard back 
from furlough status to maintain Jette & Sousa softball fields, at 12 hours a week, effective 
5/1/21. Carried 5-0. 
 
4) Selectman Gagnon made a motion, seconded by Selectman Roy to seal the nonpublic 
meeting minutes of 4/27/21. Motion Failed 2-3. Selectmen Morin, Coutu and McGrath opposed.  
 
 
5) Motion to adjourn at 8:27 p.m. by Selectman McGrath, seconded by Selectman Morin. 
Carried 5-0. 

 
 

 
 B. Request to Reconsider Green Meadow Golf Course Sewer Allocation 
  

 
 
 
 

8. NEW BUSINESS 
 

A. Bracket Lane Water Line Extension 
B. HPD – Acceptance of Court Ordered Vehicle 
C. EOC Recommendations 
D. Nashua Region Electricity Supply Aggregation 
E. Revenues and Expenditures 
F. Selectmen Liaison Assignments 
G. Board of Selectmen Nonpublic Session of 4/27/21 

 



 

 

 
 
9. REMARKS BY TOWN ADMINISTRATOR 
 
 
10. REMARKS BY SCHOOL BOARD 
 
 
11. OTHER BUSINESS/REMARKS BY THE SELECTMEN 
 
 
 
 
12. NONPUBLIC SESSION  
 
RSA 91-A:3 II  (a) The dismissal, promotion, or compensation of any public employee or the 
disciplining of such employee, or the investigation of any charges against him or her, unless the 
employee affected (1) has a right to a meeting and (2) requests that the meeting be open, in 
which case the request shall be granted. (d) Consideration of the acquisition, sale, or lease of 
real or personal property which, if discussed in public, would likely benefit a party or parties 
whose interests are adverse to those of the general community. 

 
THE SELECTMEN MAY ALSO GO INTO NON-PUBLIC SESSION FOR ANY OTHER SUBJECT MATTER 

PERMITTED PURSUANT TO RSA 91-A:3 (II). 

 
 
 

13. ADJOURNMENT 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Reminder…  
Items for the next agenda, with complete backup, must be in the Selectmen’s Office 

no later than 12:00 noon on Thursday, May 20, 2021 
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HUDSON, NH BOARD OF SELECTMEN 

Minutes of the April 27, 2021 Meeting 
 
 

1. CALL TO ORDER - by Chairman Coutu the meeting of April 27, 2021 at 7:00 p.m. in the 
Hudson Community Center. 

 
2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE led by Chairman Coutu. After the Pledge Chairman Coutu asked 
the group to remain standing. He then said as many of you know, in the hall, we lost a valuable asset 
to the town of Hudson this past week. We will take this time to memorialize Linda Kipnes. He then 
read her obituary. The Chairman went on to say, anyone who knew Linda knew she was a beautiful 
person. She served our community well. We are proud of. All of her accomplishments. We've 
honored her on several occasions, never enough, because she just couldn't do enough for our town. 
Let's take a moment to remember her in silence, please. I thank you, Mike, if you will, please, we 
have you may be seated. If you look at the screen and those of you at home television sets, ACTV 
put a little piece together with showing pictures of Linda at her best. As you saw in that video, Linda 
had a genuine smile that touched and affected everybody around her, and many of you got to see 
her on Election Day or at a Town Meeting where she would be down on the table serving and selling 
refreshments and pastries in order to raise funds for the greater woman's club. Selectman Roy made 
sent me a message immediately upon her hearing that Linda had passed. I had received a phone 
call earlier in the day and I know that Selectman Roy was on the Library Committee. She knew her 
well. And if you would, Selectman Roy, if you have something you'd like to share, please do so. 
 
Selectman Roy said, so when I think about Linda, two words come to mind, kindness and pure heart. 
Whether she was volunteering at the soup kitchen or at the election with a great women's club or 
bringing energy and environmentally friendly projects to the board through the sustainability 
committee or advocating for the library, particularly advocating for fair pay for the employees of the 
library. She did it wholeheartedly. She did it with kindness and she did it with compassion. I can only 
strive to be more like her. She will be sorely missed. I, I really have a difficult time thinking of 
someone who was given so much to our community and asked for so little. So if we could all strive 
just to be a little bit more like Linda Kipnes, I think we would be better off. Thank you 
 
 
3. ATTENDANCE 
  
 Board of Selectmen: David Morin, Kara Roy, Marilyn McGrath, Roger Coutu, Brett Gagnon 
  

Staff/Others: Rob Buxton – Fire Chief; Jim McIntosh – Dir. of Community Media; Gary Gasdia– 
School Board Member; Jill Laffin – Executive Assistant 
 

 
 
4.  PUBLIC INPUT  
 
Chairman Coutu said At this time, I will open the floor to public input as anyone in the audience wish 
to address the board or any matter which the board has control of at this time. And if you do so, 
please state your name, your address, and know that you will be limited to five minutes before 
 
At this time Selectman Morin was recognized and said, before we get started. If I could have the floor 
for a minute. So I'd like to answer some questions from last week's public input and maybe we'll put 
something to rest. I like to talk a little bit about the misconceptions about the tower ladder that there 
is a possibility of the town getting. First of all, if this project goes through, we will not be purchasing 
this tower ladder. It will be purchased for the town. The versatility of this truck goes way beyond any 
of the trucks that we now have. It is not specifically for this construction site as although if there is an 
emergency, there will be a great asset if they need it for any type of rescue or anything to that matter, 
it can be used below grade, above grade. It's much safer for the fire firefighters to work out of. It gives 
them safety when they're on the roof. They don't have to stand on the roof. They can work from the 
bucket. It can perform all kinds of rescues. It can be used by the police if they had to if they needed a 
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large scale view of something or the police need to take pictures of the crime scene because it's such 
a safe platform to work on. Another thing that we've heard a lot about is Manning of this truck. I got to 
tell you, the residents of this town get the bang for their buck for the firefighters we have with the 
staffing that Chief Buxton does now. 
 
Selectman Morin continued saying, and you take the NFPA requirements that the department should 
follow. But due to financial concerns, we don't we should have 26 firefighters on duty every shift. We 
have 11. You get your bang for your buck. What the firefighters do, if you look at Central Station, 
there's an engine, an ambulance, a squad, a ladder truck and a tanker. There's five firefighters there. 
They man all those trucks, they cross staff. Those trucks run depending on what the emergency is. 
They don't all come in. They don't take those all one guy in one truck. They put on a crew so that 
truck can do their job. At the Low Road and Robinson Road Station, there's an ambulance, an engine 
and a forestry. Same thing there. Three firefighters, man, those apparatus. So whatever type of call 
comes in, those firefighters go on those trucks and the other trucks remain on staffed. We will not be 
hiring any firefighters because we can operate with the firefighters that we have with that truck 
because it is a specialty truck. And I'm sure the chief will put that on the appropriate dispatches and 
the firefighters will be told and directed when to respond in that truck. And I just wanted to clarify that, 
because we've heard that numerous times. Thank you. 
 
Chairman Coutu thanked Selectman Morin for his comments and then said Thank you. All right, at 
this time, I'm opening up to public input. You may rise, sir, please step to the microphone, state your 
name and address for the record, please. 
 
 Ed Thompson, 22 Burns Hill Road. I guess also I wanted to say a couple of words about Linda 
before I get started, I'll never forget the time I turned on to Burns Hill Road one time and she was set 
up in the parking lot of the fire department and they were collecting trash on my road. I hopped out of 
the car and said, how can I help? Because I didn't know what they were doing. So she gave me a 
bag. She gave me a shirt and we went to town. And I'll tell you, from that day that was probably two 
or three years ago. I've been picking up trash on my street religiously twice a year, probably two or 
three hours at a time. And she's in my head every time I do it. So I just want you to know that she 
made a big impact on me and I'll be before this Board in the near future to try and get on that 
committee. You have my word.  Thank you. So the HLC project. Here we go. We thought that this 
sewer allocation. Proposal was going to be back on the agenda. Obviously, it's not. It's unfortunate 
that somebody got Covid and hopefully they make a full recovery and hopefully nobody else got it in 
the town hall. I know that I have a lot of respect for everybody on this board as well as the planning 
board, and I fully understand how much work goes into evaluating a giant project that's been in front 
of the town for over a year. I read through the packet last night, all 185 pages, as I've done, I've been 
to every single one of these meetings, both the Planning Board, Conservation Board of Selectmen. 
 
I came tonight because I didn't want to miss my track record. The town, I'm afraid. Is there a 
crossroads, aren't we? We're at a position now where I'm my biggest question tonight is how does 
this how does this deferral of the consideration of the silver allocation, how does that affect the vote, 
knowing full well that the planning board could and probably will vote on this project either at the next 
meeting or the meeting after that? Doesn't the whole air of the sewer being, although it's been 
decided on, there's so much of it in the air right now, doesn't it make sense to at least discuss it 
before that planning board decisions made? That's my biggest question. I read through the packet. I 
read Attorney Parsay’s letter at length. I'm not and I'm not an anonymous opponent. I'm not at all. I'm 
a abiding resident that cares a great deal about this town. And it pains me to watch information go 
unnoticed that has been presented by myself and other members of this group, Savehudsonnh.org, 
and I saw that glowingly at the last meeting as our liaison tried to get more information and discuss 
the traffic, which is my all-time number one concern, was shut down for further discussion and moved 
aside. I just couldn't believe it. And I, along with a lot of other people in this town, we see so many 
unsolvable problems that this project is going to bestow upon our town. And again, we've tried to 
shine the light and I don't know where this is going to wind up, but I implore you to take to get this 
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sewer at least up for discussion again before the next Planning Board meeting, if at all possible. 
Thank you so much. 
 
Chairman Coutu then said to Mr. Thompson, just for your edification, please note that yes, indeed, 
one of our employees, one we think is critical to the issue of, which is our Town Engineer needed to 
be here to address any technical questions that we might not have full knowledge of or something 
that may be being presented. That is correct and assure us that the information is correct or if the 
information is inaccurate and to provide us with the documentation. So we wish him well. We wish he 
was here. I didn't want to postpone this another two weeks and but a similar situation arose last week 
with Attorney Manzelli. We extended her this courtesy two weeks ago. So I felt it was imperative that 
we extend the courtesy to our Town Engineer right now. 
 
Mr. Thompson replied saying, Ok, obviously to the direction that the last Planning Board meeting was 
going, it was obvious to me that if this didn't come up before a vote was made, it look like this or 
reconsideration may never come up. It could drop off the agenda. And that that was that was what I 
was afraid of. Chairman Coutu replied, it doesn't go away until it's finalized. OK, it doesn't go away 
until it's finalized. That's what I assure you of, that I've been involved in municipal court action so it 
doesn't get resolved until it goes away. Mr. Thompson said, that's what I was looking for. Chairman 
Coutu replied, thank you. Thank you. Yep. Anyone else, please? 
 
Jim Dobbins, 4 Eagle Drive in Hudson for the last 38 years. I am a concerned Hudson resident as I 
have been here for 38 years and I am concerned of what's going on. I do have a few things I'd like to 
board to still consider moving forward. But I will preface this by saying, over the course of the last 12 
months, as I've Become more involved with the Town, I see the fabric of this town getting ripped. And 
that really bothers me. There's been there's been a divide that's been created because of what's 
being discussed in the South and the Hudson, which is just too bad. But several of things I'd like the 
board to consider. One is ground traffic is unfortunate. It was shut down. I believe this board in this 
town is not prepared with what will be hitting us should this project be approved. What is this town's 
plan going to be to handle it and all? If anybody watched the news last night with Amazon made the 
news once again in the new facilities in Northborough, Massachusetts, every major network carried 
the story last night. Developer says they're not responsible and Amazon doesn't care. 18 wheelers, 
well, they shouldn't be. Even though ordinances were put in, agreements were made, they now have 
18 wheelers and trucks driving all over town. In fact, they had to shut down the high school track 
teams from running on the roads. Now, within that town, we're not going to be immune to that, 
especially in our back roads. And you don't want an 18 wheeler on our back roads safety to our 
residents, our roads will become more dangerous. That bothers me, especially the accident that 
occurred not too long ago. We don't need to create dangerous situations in our town. I don't want to 
be a dumping ground for the state of New Hampshire, which appears we are through the super 
allocation. I believe that should be reconsidered and denied. The decision that was made back in 
January to me makes zero sense. So I strongly urge the board to make sure that we do reconsider 
that to select one moron on the platform truck. 
 
Mr. Dobens went on to say, I agree with you, sir. We need to have one. I also believe we need to 
have more firefighters. And I, for one and many other citizens, would easily pay more taxes to add 
more firefighters to this town 11 on a shift is not enough. Frankly, I'm concerned for their safety. And 
if we're going to have a platform truck, you know, you can't operate one with less than three to four 
people, three people to run it. And you don't have to have an officer there to run things. So I am 
concerned. I have no issues and spending tax money on the safety and welfare of the residents of 
Hudson. And most people would agree with me. So let's make sure we don't leave it at 11 firefighters 
if we had equipment, because that facility is going to need more than eleven firefighters if something 
happens. So to sum it up, let's not be naive. This developer will be gone and they won't care. They 
won't care what they leave behind. And you will find out that Amazon isn't going to care either. 
Protect your town for us before it's too late. Thank you. 
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James Crowley, 4 Fairway Drive. I thought I was going to have to spend more time plugging for the 
sewer allocation, but I appreciate the Board's concern on how to handle it correctly. And I believe the 
Town Engineers and your very good call on your part. I want the Board of Selectmen and any 
listening Planning Board to keep reminding themselves. The proposed Hudson Logistics Center will 
be a major 24/7, 365 operation with the sound walls too low. I have no relief from the 24/7 365 noise 
pollution. Planning Board members seem to put their complete trust in studies supplied by the 
applicant and peer reviews. This is even after knowledgeable public testimony, both written and 
verbal, have pointed out flaws in various reports and peer review analysis. At the last April 21st, 
Planning Board meeting applicant’s engineers requested to investigate and report back on increasing 
the height of the sound wall and visual protection to the public. Please encourage the Planning Board 
to err on the side of the public and their deliberations and decisions. Again, I hope all board members 
remember whatever decisions are made many members of the public will be subjected to 24/7, 365 
and will not get any relief if any of these proved to be detrimental decisions. There are no 24/7, 365 
comparisons in the Hudson to unknowns presented by this massive project. So hopefully remember 
24/7, 365. 
 
 
John Debuc, 11 Eagle Drive. I just wanted to mention I did not know Linda, but I loved what you said 
about the volunteers and volunteering is very important in my family. We volunteer, you know, quite 
often. I’m in the military right now. When I finally retire from the military, I'll be able to hopefully 
volunteer for one of your boards and use the skills that I have to give back to the Town. I want to 
begin by stating, you know, it's sometimes difficult to speak at these meetings and not be heard 
many times. Nevertheless, I know the importance of repeating how horrible this HLC project will be 
for the town of Hudson. The residents from the traffic nightmare with trucks traveling the back roads, 
the unknown concentration of pollutants, they'll be floating over our neighborhoods, the unsightly 
sound wall and buildings that my neighbors will be looking at until they sell their homes for possible 
loss and the change in the character of the town I raise my boys in. At the last Planning Board 
meeting, I felt I left feeling that the concerns of the residents have never had any impact on make any 
change to the project. Yet all the requests and variances from Hillwood are voted on positively. They 
talked about the sound while in the berm. 
 
It was discussed were good questions about raising the height of the sound wall. I was shocked 
when a board member did state that the developer only needed to add screening. How is that taking 
the concerns of the residents seriously? I want to thank the board members are speaking about the 
need to build a better wall, but in the end, I feel that the neighbors’ concerns were dismissed. How 
does a board grant less parking spots, a second driveway and a narrow driveway, but can't add 
requirements to fix this under design sound wall? The material, the sound wall was also discussed in 
developer again stated that Woods inappropriate material. I did send an email to the board. The 
sound study clearly states appropriate materials for the fence include acoustical metal panels or 
other hybrid systems specifically manufactured for the purpose. What is not an acoustical metal 
panel or a hybrid system? The traffic discussion was also shut down the planning board meeting 
when there was still outstanding issues. The discussion about having crossing lights went nowhere 
because it may interfere with the traffic study. Is Hudson more concerned with the flow of traffic than 
with the residents crossing the low road superhighway? Please look into the plans for the river. 
Please project that were road improvements planned all the way to town hall and beyond. 
 
Mr. Debuc went on to say, the DOT also would allow ramps directly into the project. They stated 
access off the Sagamore Bridge Road was feasible so long as the developer showed a benefit. We 
know the developer does not want the ramps. They told us that on many occasions Hudson needs to 
require ramps for this project. The DOT does not tell this Town what to require for a project. You 
need to require the ramps and tell both the DOT and Hillwood that this is necessary for approval. The 
Fall River Amazon facility has a ramp leading directly in and out of their Amazon facility that the 
developer paid for. Why is it good for Fall River and not for Hudson?  
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Mr. Debuc continued saying, I want to also talk about the sewer vote. I have three points to make that 
a clear. And I think if we use our common sense, we allow you to fix this mistake. Number one, the 
HLC project is not in the sewer district. Number two, the HLC project is not essential for public health, 
safety and welfare for the town of Hudson. It will never be a number three. Hillwood in Amazon were 
well aware from the start of this project that this property is outside of the sewer district and should 
not have access to the sewer. Their plan should have included a septic design from the beginning, 
and they can now include it to provide septic to this development. This project is ripping at the fabric 
of our town. I know our boards and residents were trying to do everything that's right for Hudson. I 
can tell you that every big project does not do this to a town. The River Place Project had a team that 
came to my neighborhood to work in a berm solution that would benefit both the project and, more 
importantly, the residents. I have not seen this interaction with this development. They have not tried 
to unite the Town I was and I'll use this word lightly. I was disgusted when I read the Selectmen 
package today when the developer called out anonymous residents and even a sitting Board 
member.  Is no one safe from their bull's eyes. When we bring up concerns, instead of engaging with 
the residents, we are told that this meets the minimum standard or it's reasonable. I hope you 
understand why the residents are frustrated and vocal. It's our right to be involved in this process. I'm 
not a silent majority that's lurking in the shadows. I've been come to these meetings for a year 
alongside all these folks in all of you sitting on these boards. I have concerns, have been asking 
questions many times, are ignored, brushed aside and told I am wrong by this developer.  I am on 
your side. I am with the Select Board and the Town officials. I'm not enemy, but sometimes I have 
made to feel that way. A great project would unite Hudson, but HLC is dividing us and we need to fix 
this. A great project team would work with the residents. I have not seen this and I have witnessed 
the developer being snappy with Board members when difficult questions are not answered by the 
Board, I'm going to finish up. Mr. Chairman, I want to thank all of you for the opportunity to speak 
tonight. I hope I've made a difference. And you can see all the issues that are still outstanding with 
the HLC. As the former Town Engineer Michael Gosper stated in 1991 regarding the Sam's Club 
project, can it be expected that a decision that could affect the town of Hudson for the next 50 years 
be made in three weeks? We are not much further than those three weeks in this project decision 
making process. I hope the next week is not the final decision. Mr. Gosper’s words ring as true today 
as did 20 years ago. A three week decision to impact a town for over 50 years is too fast. Thank you 
again for your time. 
 
Chris Mulligan, 5 Fairway Drive. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I didn't prepare anything and I wasn't 
even sure what was going to speak tonight, but I just wanted to bring attention to a letter that I sent to 
both this Board and the Planning Board yesterday. It was about the Northborough facility in 
Massachusetts and the article that was written. What caught my eye in that article, obviously, was 
the traffic issues as traffic is a major concern for everybody, I believe. But what caught my eye is the 
specific comments from Mr. Greggs from Amazon. Mr. Gregg stood before the town of Hudson, the 
planning board, and told us specifically that their facilities run at 40 percent utilization. And that is 
what all our traffic numbers are based upon. It's funny because in that article, he said that that facility 
maybe is the one facility that does runs at 80 percent, 80 percent utilization. It's double that will have 
a severe impact on traffic numbers. So as everyone has been saying from the start of this, there are 
numbers, I suspect, and I believe they're completely wrong. So anything you guys can do, I don't 
know what you can do, to be quite honest with you. But anything you can do to ask questions of the 
planning board to reconsider that, get additional studies, get a different additional traffic study and 
get Amazon and Hillwood to use the proper numbers in their studies would be beneficial to this whole 
town. Thank you. 
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5.  Resignations, Interviews and Appointments 
 
Zoning Board of Adjustment (1 member vacancy to expire 12/31/21, 4 alternate member vacancies. 
2 to expire 12/31/21, 2 to expire 12/31/22, 1 to expire 12/31/23) 
 
 Marcus Nicholas (new applicant) 
 
Chairman Coutu recognized Hudson resident, Marcus Nicholas,  
My name is Marcus Nicholas. I live at 1 Scenic Lane. So the reason I applied for this position is 
because I had a about two years, I believe it was. We had a situation in my garage where we needed 
to extend it and we're able to come before the board and make our case and they got accepted. But 
the bigger reason I would say is because from being in the military, my whole mantra is to serve. I 
could give you a simple example. I just finished my last final today, actually, to get my masters in 
engineering. Good for you and thank you. Before that, a couple of classes before that, I spoke with 
my professor and I was telling him how I would love to volunteer at the school because I remember 
so many classes I took was challenging, you know, and I wouldn't mind just being there just to help 
those students who are who are who are in the same situation as I was to help. And I told myself, I 
don't I don't want to get paid. I just want to help them because I just want to give back as a as it 
seems. I'm going to be starting an adjunct as an adjunct professor in the fall. And, you know, the fact 
that I'm done with school, I'm done with studying, I have a lot more time, my hands and the way I 
mean, I love the city. My my wife and I, we moved here like about four or five years ago and love 
Hudson totally. And I just would like to give back to the community, you know, as a way of sorry, 
continuing service. 
 
Selectman Gagnon was recognized and said, I'll make this very quick. No questions as a fellow 
electrical engineer, getting a master's in electrical engineering hat off to you, sir, that's difficult. Thank 
you. And also what you said I'd like to highlight is I'm very impressed that you stated you wanted to 
do something and that you then you're going to be the adjunct professor. That's it's impressive to say 
I'm going to do this and get it done. So I really appreciate that. That's all I had. Thank you, Mr. Chair. 
 
Chairman Coutu asked Ok, other than in reading your application, you mentioned what you said 
about having to apply for a three bay garage. What is it specifically about that process that evening? 
What was it about that meeting that struck out at you that that resonated to a point where you say, 
you know, I might want to volunteer to do something like this? 
 
Mr. Nicholas replied, so we had to get plans and a whole bunch of documents together. Right. And 
I'm, of course, being an engineer. I'm used to reading schematics and things of that nature. Well, I 
noticed that there were other people who probably didn't have quite the paperwork they needed to 
get things done. And so, you know, I I was just just listening to what with what was going on with 
them and some of some of the requests, you know, to me seemed reasonable. And I felt bad for 
someone because there was somebody else, you know, I'm a disabled vet and there was somebody 
else who at the time who was disabled as well. And I don't know if they were a veteran or not, but 
they were disabled. And my heart went out to the individual because they needed another type of 
access into their home, but they were not able to be granted that. But and I believe had a lot to do 
with the paperwork. And so, you know, I would love to help as much as I can. You know, in case of 
somebody doesn't have something together properly, I can at least turn out, say, hey, look, you 
know, here's what you need to do. You know, not to say that I want to guarantee anybody's going to 
get anything because that's, you know, far from it. But I would like to help, you know, people who 
need who have an actual need. I would like to be there to help them if I can, as I can, as a way of 
giving back to the community. 
 
Chairman Coutu said, I want to make you aware of just one thing. Sure. When you if you should 
receive an appointment to the Zoning Board of Adjustment, you are swearing to take an oath. And 
that oath, besides abiding by the Constitution of the United States and that of the state of New 
Hampshire, you also taken an oath that you will apply the rules and regulations that apply to the town 
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of Hudson. So I know what you're saying, but you can't bend the rules at the meeting. But you have a 
right as does as would any other member, whether you're an alternate member of full ZBA member, 
to recommend certain things to be done. And they can come back with a cleaner application. Right. 
So you can recommend those things, but you can't bend the rules. Mr. Nicholas replied, Ok, by no 
means. The Chairman said, we’re going to make a decision two weeks from tonight on the 
appointments of those persons who are new applicants. And you will be notified by our executive 
assistant and she'll let you know. I thank you so much for coming forward and thank you for 
volunteering to help your community. Thank you. 
 
 
 
Benson Park Committee – (1 member vacancy with a term to expire        
 4/30/24, 1 alternate member vacancy with a term to expire 4/30/23) 
         
      
John Leone (incumbent member)   

 
Selectman McGrath made a motion, seconded by Selectman Gagnon to reappoint John Leone to the 
Benson Park Committee with a term to expire 4/30/24. Carried 5-0. 
  
 
Cable Utility Committee – (4 member vacancies –3 to expire 4/30/24, 2            
expiring 4/30/23) 
 
Michael O’Keefe (incumbent member) 
Selectman Gagnon made a motion, seconded by Selectman McGrath to appoint Mike O’Keefe as a 
member to the Cable Utility Committee with a term to expire 4/30/24. Carried 5-0. 
 
Flo Nicholas (new applicant)  
Selectman McGrath made a motion, seconded by Selectman Roy to appoint Florence Nicholas as a 
member to the Cable Utility Committee with a term to expire 4/30/24. Carried 5-0. 
 
 
Chairman Coutu went on to Consent Items and said next items up for consideration are the consent 
items. I want to bring one thing to your attention because it has been corrected so we won't have to 
stall the project on your minutes. Page one public input segment. My friend was misidentified that as 
the second year of the motion, I believe, or as the person ringing the bell. So that has been corrected. 
The name has been properly changed. asked, does any Board member wish to remove any item for 
separate consideration on consent items? Seeing none, Selectman McGrath made a motion, 
seconded by Selectman Morin to approve consent items A, C, D, E & F as noted. Carried 5-0. 

 
 
6. CONSENT ITEMS 
  
 
A.  Assessing Items   
 
1) Veteran Tax Credits: Map 182, Lot 0121, 44 Central Street; Map 154, Lot 024,     27 Sullivan Road 
 
2) Disabled Exemption: Map 178, Lot 028, 71 Kimball Hill Road 
 
3) Solar Exemptions: Map 157, Lot 047, 6 Raven Road; Map 242, Lot 048, 5 Glenview Drive; Map 
191, Lot 073, 28 B Street 
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4) Elderly Exemption Denial: Map 116, Lot 086, 14 Stoney Lane 
 
5) 2020 Property Tax Abatement: Map 129, Lot 6, 20 Adam Drive 
 
6) Gravel Tax Warrant: Map 141, Lot 1-Brox Industries; Map 140, Lot 1- Brox Industries; Map 150, 
Lot 13- Brox Industries 
 
7) Institutional Exemptions: Map 190, Lot 015 – Kiwanis Club of Hudson; Map 242, Lot 058 – The 
PLUS Company; Map 147, Lot 027 – Alvrine School Chapel; Map 106, Lot 006, Map 190, Lot 085 – 
Area Agency Properties Inc.; Map 168, Lot 122 – Hudson Grange #11; Map 182, Lot 022 and 030 – 
American Legion Post #43; Map 136, Lot 036 & Map 183, Lot 100 – Hudson VFW; Map 166, Lot 011 – 
St. Patrick’s Cemetery; Map 166, Lot 017 – St. Casmir’s Church and Cemetery; Map 182, Lot 129 – 
St. John the Evangelist Church; Map 235, Lot 009 – St. Kathryn Church; Map 210, Lot 010 – Sisters of 
the Presentation of Mary; Map 176, Lot 034 – First Baptist Church; Map 156, Lot 034 – United 
Pentecostal Church/Parsonage; Map 105, Lot 007 – Lighthouse Baptist Church; Map 182, Lot 49 – 
Hudson Community Church, UCC 
 
 
B Water/Sewer Items – None 
 
 
C Licenses & Permits & Policies  
 
 1) Raffle Permit – Dalton Shumsky Foundation (7/31/21) 
 
 
D. Donations - None 
 
 
E. Acceptance of Minutes  
 
 Minutes of the April 13, 2021 
 
 
F. Calendar 
  
 4/28   7:00   Planning Board – Hudson Community Center 
 5/5     7:00   Budget Committee – Hills Memorial Library 
 5/5     7:00   Planning Board – Hudson Community Center 
 5/10   7:00   Conservation Commission – Hudson Community Center 
 5/11   7:00   Board of Selectmen – Hudson Community Center 
 
 
 7.          OLD BUSINESS  

 

A. Votes taken after nonpublic session April 13, 2021 

1) Selectman Morin made a motion, seconded by Selectman Gagnon to allow Jess Forrence to 
buyout 202.0925 hours of earned time. Carried 5-0.  
 
2) Selectman McGrath made a motion, seconded by Selectman Morin to hire Connor Peterson as 
the Hudson Police Department Alvirne High School Student Maintenance Assistant with a total of 15 
hours a week at a rate of $10.30 per hour. Carried 5-0. 
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3) Selectman McGrath made a motion, seconded by Selectman Gagnon to hire Cindy Holton as the 
Hudson Recreation Department Women’s League Softball Coordinator for the fee of $600.00. 
Carried 5-0. 
 
4) Selectman McGrath made a motion, seconded by Selectman Roy to hire David Foreman as the 
Hudson Recreation Department Men’s League Softball Coordinator for the fee of $600.00. Carried 5-
0. 
 
5)  Selectman McGrath made a motion, seconded by Selectman Morin to hire Melina Shea for the 
position of Assistant Town Clerk/Tax Collector, at a rate of $17.50 per hour, effective April 19, 2021. 
Carried 5-0. 
 
6) Selectman Roy made a motion, seconded by Selectman McGrath to seal the nonpublic minutes of 
the April 13, 2021 meeting. Carried 5-0. 
 
7) Motion to adjourn at 10:15 p.m. by Selectman Gagnon, seconded by Selectman Roy. Carried 5-0. 

 
 

 

B.  Request to Reconsider Green Meadow Golf Course Sewer Allocation 
 
This was deferred to the May 11, 2021 Board of Selectmen meeting agenda due to Covid-19 

 
 

   
 

 
 8.             NEW BUSINESS 

 
 

A. Bracket Lane Water Line Extension – this item was deferred to the 5/11/21 meeting due to 
Covid-19. 

 
 

 
B. HFD – Squad Replacement 

 
Chairman Coutu recognized Fire Chief, Rob Buxton. Chief Buxton said, Good evening, Mr. 
Chairman. Members of the Board this evening, we're here to work through the process of awarding 
the warrant article that was put forward in March of 2020. This will be to purchase a new squad 
chassis for a value of $170,000 to have the body put on the new chassis for that truck. The money for 
this project will be removed from the capital reserve fund for fire apparatus. It was approved by the 
voters at the March 10th meeting. And we’ve work through the process, through Covid doing the 
engineering portion and the scope and the review, because it's not just as simple as taking one piece 
off and putting another piece on. Right. So we had to work through those pieces and we were 
delayed three times because of Covid outbreaks. So we're a bit behind in awarding this, we would 
like to once again work with Alexis Fire Apparatus, who was the original manufacturer of this piece of 
apparatus, and that would be remounting the body portion of the truck and the new chassis and 
adding and inspecting the entire body prior to returning it to us. If you remember, seven years ago, 
we put the rapid response vehicle in place. And as of today, that vehicle is actually responded to 
7,835 five calls in the community. So we're certainly getting our money's worth out of that. This 
money will come out of the capital reserve fund. The Finance Director has provided you with a letter 
of support for our request to use source spending through Alexis Fire Apparatus. So I'm asking for 
your support this evening to waive the bidding process and then authorize the new vehicle purchase. 
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Selectman Gagnon was recognized and said,  quick question for you, Chief. For my own knowledge, 
being a kind of self-taught mechanic, what's the price of a brand new vehicle? So you're talking here 
about taking the body and putting on our new chassis. There’s savings, of course.  Chief Buxton 
replied, Yeah, the estimated cost, because we did the cost comparison was $300,000 for the new 
squad vehicle. And when the original plan was put in place, which we had adopted, was a 10 year 
lifespan on the body itself. So at the five year period, we would purchase a new chassis, put the 
original body on it to achieve those cost savings. So we're in that process right now. 
 
Seeing no further questions for the Chief, the Chairman said, I'll entertain a motion to waive the 
competitive bidding requirements as outlined in town code 98-7, and to purchase a squad vehicle 
from Alexis Fire Equipment at the price of $170, 000, as recommended by the Fire Chief and Finance 
Director. The truck is to be funded through the Capital Reserve Fund. A motion made by Selectman 
McGrath, second by Selectman Roy discussion. Carried 5-0. 
 
Chief Buxton said, Mr. Chairman, there was two motions for that vehicle unless you pulled them into 
one. I think the second to award that to Alexis Fire Apparatus. 
 
The Chairman said, I’ll entertain a motion to authorize the Fire Chief to allow the Fire Chief to 
purchase the new squad vehicle through Alexis Fire Apparatus for the cost of $170,000. Selectman 
Roy made this motion, seconded by Selectman McGrath. Carried 5-0. 
 
 
 

 
C. HFD - Refurbishment 

 
Chief Buxton was again recognized and explained, So the second project this evening is to buy a 
brush unit module and have that installed on top of the old chassis that is coming from the squad. 
The plan was to get into a rotation of our medium size fleet and not buy new pickup trucks to utilize 
this brush trucks. So we are looking to utilize capital reserve money again this year for refurbishment 
and repair. It was created in 2008. Currently, there is a balance of $209,474. Then we're requesting 
to remove $139,781. So the unit would be refurbished if we wish and we will continue to move 
forward with our medium size fleet replacement program and the current skid that is in our brush unit 
would be made available for Public Works. So the Director of Public Works and I, he would take our 
old skid unit and put that into play. I believe the plan was to use it at the landfill. So we're certainly 
look forward to giving that to him to utilize and move forward. So once again, we'll look into while the 
truck is out in Illinois having the work done to it, it makes sense to have the new module put on top of 
it there and move forward that project. The Finance Director agrees with us and has made a 
recommendation to again waive the bidding process and award the contract to Alexis Fire apparatus. 
The Chairman asked and we purchased that originally from Alexis, right? Chief Buxton responded, 
We purchased originally. Yes. Chairman Coutu said, Ok, all right. Any questions from the Board 
seeing none, I entertain a motion to waive the competitive bidding requirements as outlined in Town 
code 98-7 and to refurbish a squad vehicle with the work to be done by Alexis Fire Equipment and a 
price of139,781 as recommended by the Fire Chief and Finance Director. The restoration of the 
squad vehicles to be funded through the fire apparatus refurbish capital reserve fund Selectman Roy 
made this motion, seconded by Selectman Gagnon. Carried 5-0. 
 
 
Chairman Coutu then said, before you leave, Chief, I have two things. Number one, could you give 
us an overview so the public would know what your department went through this weekend? 
 
Chief Buxton replied, Will do. OK, so the state of New Hampshire has been operating underneath the 
red flag warning since approximately the middle of last week. And that is a forestry term that basically 
signifies the high risk for brushfires in the area. Starting on Saturday, the Town of Hudson started 
responding to multiple, multiple mutual aid requests for a response, four brush units to assist other 



Hudson, NH Board of Selectmen 04/27/21 Minutes, Page 11 

 

 

 

11 

 

 

communities. The largest event that we responded to started on Saturday, approximately 1:30 in the 
Town of Pelham on the Gumpus Pond Conservation area, where we spent the remainder of Saturday 
and the bulk of the day on Sunday, working a 32 acre brushfire in that area in the conservation area. 
So I'm very proud of the work that our department did and the support that we're able to give. We 
were we were one of probably 10 communities that provided support over there. And I know even as 
late as today, the Pelham Fire Department is still out there checking hot spots because of the 
weather we continue to have. And on Sunday, we did receive some rain, but it was certainly not 
enough to really give the ground a good soaking. So that's pretty much how we handled our 
weekend.  The Chairman said, and it was complicated by the wind. Yeah. And it's my understanding 
that they had mutual aid from as far away as Concord, correct? 
The Chief replied, Correct.  
 
The Chairman then went on to say, the other thing I would like to discuss with you, and I brought it up 
on our phone, one of our phone conversations today. We had a few Old Home Days Chairman 
Malley. He's the Chairman of the Old Home Days Committee, called me today and he was hoping 
that he could renew Old Home Days. I think it would, from my perspective, anyway, bring life back to 
our community that we're not just thinking about opening up. We're going to open up. And obviously, 
I would never entertain such a thing. And I told Mr. Malley that I would certainly open it up for 
discussion, but not until I had an opportunity to have an extensive discussion with the Fire Chief, 
which we did. And he concurred with me. So if you would just talk a little bit about your views on Old 
Home Days? 
 
Chief Buxton responded, Sure. So, as the Chairman stated, he brought forward to me the opportunity 
to potentially see Old Home Day brought back. Last year, we canceled all home day due to the 
Covid-19 pandemic. And looking at where we are today, seeing the State open up our outdoor 
venues, I believe that it's certainly within the scope of where we're headed for reopening. As I 
express to the Chairman, I'd be more than happy to work with Chairman Malley and basically give 
them a hand, putting together a Covid-19 plan for that event. You know, certainly social distancing 
and masking, especially with the new CDC guidance documents coming out from today, by the time 
we get to August, should be much better and more easily accomplished. So we certainly would give 
them the support that they need to put together a safe event and bring back that highlight to our 
community. 
 
Chairman Coutu said ok, thank you, Chief. And I'd like to ask the Board at this time, for a consensus. 
Obviously did not want to go through the process of putting all the paperwork together. If this Board 
was not amenable to agreeing to open up Old Home Days to the public. Seeing a consensus from 
the Board, the Chairman said thank you very much. Thank you, Chief. I'll tell him and I'm meeting 
with him Saturday anyway, so I'll have a further discussion with him. And he has been made aware of 
certain compliance issues. And I advised him and maybe you can work with them on drafting a memo 
to all of the vendors that they also have to be compliant and maintain the six foot rule. No problem. 
Thank you. Thank you, sir.  
 
 

 
9 REMARKS BY THE SCHOOL BOARD – Mr. Gasdia said So the schools are on vacation this 
week, but last week we did go back full time at the middle school and the high school, you know, 
great job by the administrators, the teachers, the staff there, things like traffic, buses, lunches, things 
like that, all needed to be looked at. And they pulled it off. They did a nice job. I think the students are 
actually happy to be back. Someday they'll look back and say, why did we want to go back to school 
full time? But for now, they're happy, which is great. Spring sports are going well and now parents 
can visit the away games as well. And we're allowing visiting parents at home. So we're starting to 
get back to normal there. And then finally, hats off to Chief Buxton. The partnership with him strikes 
again. The students 16 years of age or older will all be able to get vaccinated. This coming Tuesday 
will be their first shot on 5/4 and then follow up second shot on May 25th. And that's open to all the 
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students. Again, 16 plus and also we opened it up to Litchfield. So again, thank you for the 
partnership. Really appreciate that. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
10. OTHER BUSINESS/REMARKS BY THE SELECTMEN 
 
 
 
Selectman McGrath – I have nothing this evening 
 
 
Selectman Gagnon – Just quickly, this week or last week, I take it I met with the library committee. A 
couple quick things that they were discussing as they're looking to stop the book Quarantine, where 
books come in and get quarantined for so long. But based on CDC guidelines, they're thinking that, 
you know, touch points is not as it's not as a high risk. So they're going to stop that book quarantine. 
And they're also discussing a blood drive come this summer in the working out the details of that. 
That's all ahead. Thank you. 
 
 
Selectman Roy – I just have to talk a little bit about what Chief Buxton talked about over the last 
couple of weeks. Our public safety folks have been excessively busy. So I'm just going to ask the 
public, please be careful and careful when you're driving. Put your cell phones down. You know, it's 
been very, very dry. Do not have, you know, open fires and all those kinds of things. At this point, 
they're not permitted. But please help give our public safety folks a little break and be careful. That's 
all 
 
  
Selectman Morin – First of all, I'd like to congratulate Selectman Roy for being nominated and 
recognized by the New Hampshire Woman's Foundation for all her work she's done in Town. 
Congratulations. And the second thing I got tonight is the Town Collectors Tax Collectors Office is 
going to be very short handed next week, we believe, due to some illnesses. And we just want to 
remind everybody that it's the end of the month. It's the busiest time in that office. Please be patient. 
There's probably going to be some time that you're going to be standing in line. We're doing the best 
we can. I know Chief Buxton, the Chairman, have put together a plan to make this as easy as 
possible, that we can make it, but there will be delays and just ask everybody for their patience and 
understanding. Thank you. That's all I have. 
 
 
Chairman Coutu - I one thing I want to bring to everyone's attention so that we don't forget, if there's 
no objection, we'll add Linda Kipnes to the list of having an honor page in our annual 2021 Town 
Report 
 
 
11.        NONPUBLIC SESSION 
 
The Chairman said, I will entertain a motion to go into non-public under RSA 91-A: 3 II (a) The 
dismissal, promotion, or compensation of any public employee or the disciplining of such employee, 
or the investigation of any charges against him or her, unless the employee affected (1) has a right to 
a meeting and (2) requests that the meeting be open, in which case the request shall be granted. (b) 
The hiring of any person as a public employee.  
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Motion by Selectman Morin at 8:06 p.m., seconded by Selectman Gagnon, to go into non-public 
session. A roll call vote was taken. Carried 5-0. 
 
Chairman Coutu entered Nonpublic Session at 8:06 p.m. thus ending the televised portion of the 
meeting.  Any votes taken upon entering open session will be listed on the Board’s next agenda.  The 
public is asked to leave the room. 
 
Chairman Coutu entered open session at 8:22 p.m. 
 
Motions made after nonpublic session 

 
Selectman McGrath made a motion, seconded by Selectman Roy to hire Michael Lewis for the 
position of Firefighter/AEMT in the Fire Department, at the contracted salary of $21.17 per hour (step 
1). Carried 5-0. 

 
Selectman Roy made a motion, seconded by Selectman McGrath to hire Patrick Kelly to the position 
of Firefighter/EMT in the Fire Department, at the contracted salary of $16.93 per hour (step 1). 
Carried 5-0. 
 
Selectman Roy made a motion, seconded by Selectman McGrath to bring Leo Bernard back from 
furlough status to maintain Jette & Sousa softball fields, at 12 hours a week, effective 5/1/21. Carried 
5-0. 
 
Selectman Gagnon made a motion, seconded by Selectman Roy to seal the nonpublic meeting 
minutes of 4/27/21. Motion Failed 2-3. Selectmen Morin, Coutu and McGrath opposed.  
 
 
12. ADJOURNMENT 

 
Motion to adjourn at 8:27 p.m. by Selectman McGrath seconded by Selectman Morin. Carried 5-0. 
 
Recorded by HCTV and transcribed by Jill Laffin, Executive Assistant. 
 
 
 
        
Roger E. Coutu, Chairman     
 
 
      
Marilyn E. McGrath, Vice-Chairman 
 
 
     
David Morin, Selectman 
 
 
____________________________________ 
Kara Roy, Selectman 
 
 
      
Brett Gagnon, Selectman 
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Via Email April 20, 2021 

Town of Hudson – Board of Selectmen 

bos@hudsonnh.gov 

 

Re: Support for Reconsideration and Denial of New Sewer Allocation 

 

Dear Chair Coutu and Members of the Hudson Selectboard: 

 

Thank you for graciously granting my 4/13/21 request to defer taking up my 2/5/21 

request for reconsideration (“Reconsideration Request”) because that morning I had been 

diagnosed with COVID (along with my youngest). I had planned to submit this letter on 

4/13/21, but the illness waylaid me. This letter responds to the submissions from Hillwood 

Enterprises, L.P. (“Applicant”) and Green Meadow Golf Club, Inc. (“Owner”) published 

online on 4/9/21. Please make this letter a part of your record in this matter. 

 

In summary, this letter covers the following points: 

 

1. The Selectboard has not yet deliberated on or made findings on Section 270- 

17(B)(1) of the Sewer Use Ordinance, the key legal standard. 

 

2. Because of the legal error noted in number one, and because of the legal error of 

reconsidering this matter on 1/26/21, when it was not ripe for reconsideration, this 

matter is now ripe for reconsideration to correct the two legal errors. 

 

3. The Greeley Street Sewer allocation is not a precedent because that applicant 

proved providing residences is essential for the public health, safety, and welfare of 

the Town of Hudson and this Applicant has not proven the logistics center is. 

 

4. The Applicant and Owner make numerous land use law arguments without any 

legal support or the law they cite does not actually support their points. 

 

5. The Applicant has not made the case, or even come close, to a claim of detrimental 

reliance against the Town. 

 

6. The Applicant and Owner raise a number of other issues, which are merely 

distracting sideshows, but I address them anyhow in an effort to move past them. 

 

In conclusion, the Selectboard’s record in this matter and applicable law supports the 

Selectboard, first, moving and voting to reconsider; and second, moving and voting to 

deny. On behalf of my clients, I respectfully request that the Selectboard do both. 

 

The remainder of this letter provides further detail on each point. 
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Selectboard Has Never Deliberated or Made Findings on the Key Legal Standard 

 

As noted in detail in my prior letters, the legal standard requires the Applicant to 

prove that the proposed project is essential for the public health, safety, and welfare of the 

Town of Hudson. Town of Hudson Sewer Use Ordinance Section 270-17(B)(1). Despite 

the Selectboard having considered the Applicant’s request at its meeting on 1/12/21 and 

reconsidering it at the meeting on 1/26/21, the Selectboard has not considered or made 

findings on this standard. In the remainder of this section, I identify when the legal 

standard has come up and why it is not enough. 

 

During the meeting on 1/12/21, current Selectboard Chair Coutu asked about the 

legal standard and one of the Applicant’s lawyers addressed it, but mostly in error. First, 

the lawyer misinterpreted the standard by extolling the virtue of the environmental benefits 

of public sewer systems as opposed to private septic systems. That is immaterial because 

the legal standard is about the proposed use, meaning the proposed logistics center. The 

legal standard is not about whether sewer is better for the environment than septic. Second, 

the lawyer advocated that the project would generate revenue for the Town. Again, nothing 

in the legal standard speaks to revenue generation. The attorney did belatedly state that the 

tenant may provide items like generators, but the Selectboard never took that up and no 

one ever provided any information about how that would be essential to the benefit of the 

health, safety, and welfare of the Town of Hudson. So, at the 1/12/21 meeting, the 

Selectboard did not deliberate on or make findings on the key, required legal standard. 

 

The Owner perpetuated the misinterpretation of the legal standard in its recent 

4/7/21 letter. Though the Meredith decision is irrelevant to this case, the letter cited to it, 

quoting that the “proposed connection is essential for public health, safety and welfare.” 

See Meredith v. State Bd of Health, 94 N.H. 123, 132 (1946) (attached). First, that 

language is not from the Meredith decision, so it is unclear why it was quoted when it 

should not have been. More importantly, the Meredith decision has nothing to do with 

whether the proposed use in this case is essential for the public health, safety, and welfare 

of the Town of Hudson. The Meredith decision is a 75-year-old decision that contains 

language that suggests that requiring sewer systems is constitutional. The constitutionality 

of requiring sewer systems is not an issue here. 

 

During the meeting on 1/26/21, in connection to reconsideration, then Selectboard 

Chair Morin referenced an emergency order which included logistics centers as essential. 

Upon information and belief, Mr. Morin was referring to Governor Sununu’s Emergency 

Order # 17 Pursuant to Executive Order 2020-04 regarding “closure of non-essential 

businesses and requiring Granite Staters to stay at home.” That Order contained an exhibit 

of “essential” business that were not required to stay at home. (Both the Order and the 

exhibit are attached.) 

Page 3
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On that exhibit, in the category of “Health Care/ Public Health / Human Services” 

is an entry that read, “Manufacturers, technicians, logistics and warehouse operators, and 

distributors of or necessary to the supply chain of medical equipment, personal protective 

equipment (PPE), medical gases, pharmaceuticals, blood and blood products, vaccines, 

testing materials, laboratory supplies, cleaning, sanitizing, disinfecting or sterilization 

supplies, and tissue and paper towel products.” Also on that exhibit, in the category of 

“Transportation and Logistics” is an entry that reads, “Employees of firms providing 

services that enable logistics operations, including cooling, storing, packaging, and 

distributing products for wholesale or retail sale or use.” 

 

The Governor of New Hampshire declaring a business as exempt from an 

emergency stay-at-home order to manage an emerging global viral pandemic is entirely 

distinct from the legal standard at issue in this case, which requires that the Selectboard 

find that the proposed use is essential to the public health, safety, and welfare of the Town 

of Hudson. The proposed use does not fall squarely within any use on the exhibit. 

Moreover, the Governor’s Order is a temporary measure for an emergency situation, 

whereas the Town law requires consideration of whether the proposed use is essential for 

the public health, safety, and welfare of the Town of Hudson both during the current 

pandemic and after it, when the emergency has passed. 

 

One question from Mr. Coutu and one reference to a Governor’s Order from Mr. 

Morin is not enough. The Selectboard is required to deliberate on whether it believes, 

based on the evidence before it, that the proposed use is or is not essential for the: 
1. public health of the Town of Hudson 

2. public safety of the Town of Hudson; and 

3. public welfare of the Town of Hudson, 

and then to make findings on that to support its vote. Not having done so is legal error. 

 

Reconsideration affords the Selectboard an opportunity to correct this error by deliberating 

and rendering findings that the Applicant has not satisfied the required legal standard. 

 

Ripe for Reconsideration Now, but Not Previously 

 

The sewer allocation is ripe for reconsideration now because the Selectboard has 

made two errors: (1) deciding that it should reconsider its denial when there was not 

actually anything new; and (2) granting the sewer allocation when the Selectboard had not 

deliberated or found that the Applicant met the key legal standard (as discussed above). 

 

The Applicant and Owner admit that the Selectboard acts in a quasi-adjudicative 

capacity when it decides whether the Applicant has satisfied the legal standards such that it 

should be granted a sewer allocation. When the Selectboard acts in a quasi-judicial 

capacity, the Selectboard should get the first opportunity to correct its own errors through 

the process of reconsideration, just like any other quasi-adjudicatory administrative 
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agency. Put another way, the doctrines of administrative exhaustion and judicial economy 

favor the Selectboard having the opportunity to correct its error as a prerequisite to judicial 

review. This represents a valid justification to reconsider in these circumstances. 

 

The Applicant provides no support for its assertion that the Selectboard’s 

discussions about reconsideration constitute the law of the case. In fact, the law of the case 

provides, “Questions once decided on appeal to [the New Hampshire Supreme Court] are 

not ordinarily reexamined in the same case upon a subsequent appeal. The question 

decided on the first appeal is known as the law of the case and becomes binding precedent 

to be followed in successive stages of the same litigation.” Saunders v. Town of Kingston, 

160 N.H. 560, 566 (2010). The Saunders decision continued, “Thus, where an appellate 

court states a rule of law, it is conclusively established and determinative of the rights of 

the same parties in any subsequent appeal or retrial of the same case.” Id. 

 

Here, no appellate court has reviewed the Selectboard’s decision to establish any 

law of the case. Also, statements about procedural rules made by individual Selectboard 

members do not represent any action or decision of the Selectboard. So, it is immaterial 

what individual Selectboard members said about reconsideration. Lastly, as I have detailed 

in prior letters in your record in this matter, Roberts Rules do not bind the Selectboard. The 

Selectboard may use them or may not. 

 

While reconsideration is ripe now, to give the Selectboard the opportunity to 

correct legal errors, it was not ripe to reconsider previously. At the Selectboard’s meeting 

on 1/12/21 when it voted to deny, the Selectboard’s record already contained the 

information that was allegedly provided anew for reconsideration. This includes: 

1. there is a small portion of the property that contains a sewer main; 

2. the intentions in the early 1990s to extend sewer onto the property; 

3. the increase in the sewer main pipe size for that purpose; 

4. the owners’ financial contribution for that purpose; and 

5. the sewer easement. 

Accordingly, not one of the seven exhibits the Applicant and Owner submitted after-the- 

fact, all of which are approximately three decades old, actually amounted to anything new. 

Those decades-old, publicly available exhibits contained exactly the same information that 

was already in the Selectboard’s record and which the Applicant and Owner should have 

provided in the first instance. Because of that, the Selectboard was wrong when it voted to 

reconsider. 

 

Logistics Center Different than Greeley Street Residences 

 

This matter is distinct from the Selectboard’s recent decision to allow the Greeley 

Street connection to the main sewers. While both projects are primarily outside of the 

sewer district, only the Greeley Street project meets the legal standard pursuant to Section 
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270-17(B)(1) of the Sewer Use Ordinance, that the project is essential for the public health, 

safety, and welfare of the Town of Hudson. 

 

The essentiality of the residences the Greeley Street project provides is documented 

in the Selectboard’s record. As recorded in the 12/8/2020 meeting, Elvis Dhima answered 

multiple questions about the residential use of the property that necessitates connection to 

the sewer system. A member of the public also stated in the 1/12/2021 meeting that they 

support the Greeley application because it was for residential use. The Selectboard was 

correct and justified in concluding that the residential housing is essential for the public 

health, safety and welfare of the Town of Hudson. 

 

As discussed previously, the Applicant in this case has not met the legal standard 

that would authorize allowing them to establish this sewer connection specifically because 

they have not proven the proposed use of a logistics center is essential for the public 

health, safety, and welfare of the Town of Hudson. Therefore, the granting of the Greeley 

application cannot be used as precedent for granting this Application as well. 

 

Land Use Law Corrections 

 

The Applicant and Owner make numerous arguments without any legal support or 

the law they cite does not actually support their points, as noted throughout this letter. 

 

Another important problem is misrepresentation. For example, the Owner wrote in 

its 4/7/21 letter, “As Attorney Manzelli acknowledges, the Board by-laws do not allow 

non-Board-members to petition for reconsideration or rehearing.” What I actually wrote, in 

my 3/23/21 letter, was “The Town of Hudson Selectboard Bylaws are silent on how to 

appeal a decision of the Selectboard.” Saying the bylaws are silent is fundamentally 

different than saying that they do not allow non-Board-members to petition for 

reconsideration. 

 

The CBDA decision the Applicant cited does not apply. It involves the very specific 
“subsequent application” doctrine and stands for the proposition established in Fisher v. 

Dover, essentially that an applicant cannot apply for the same project twice. CBDA Dev. v. 

Town of Thornton, 168 N.H. 715, 721 (2016) (attached). It has nothing to do with the 

question of whether evidence is “new” for purposes of reconsideration. The Fisher v. 

Dover subsequent application doctrine was not designed for, has not been used for, and 

should not be extended by this Selectboard to apply to situations of reconsideration. Doing 

so would be completely unsupported in New Hampshire law. 

 

The Applicant cited two other laws that were not designed for, have not been used 

for, and should not be extended by this Selectboard to apply to situations of Selectboard 

reconsideration of sewer allocations. Those are RSA 43, governing specific public hearings 
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by Selectboards, and RSA 677, governing appeals involving zoning ordinances (in 

pertinent part). Again, such a stretch of these laws would be legally unsupported. 

 

Also in this category of corrections is the Applicant’s open threat against the Town 

that the Town will be liable to the Applicant if the Selectboard reconsiders and/or denies 

the sewer allocation. As the Selectboard and its counsel must know, the general rule in 

New Hampshire is that each party pays its own legal fees. Generally speaking, even if a 

party wins a lawsuit, that winning party still has to pay its own legal fees. 

 

A limited number of exceptions applies. The one that could technically come into 

play here is if the Selectboard were to act “in bad faith, vexatiously, wantonly, or for 

oppressive reasons, where the litigant’s conduct can be characterized as unreasonably 

obdurate or obstinate, and where it should have been unnecessary for the successful party 

to have brought the action.” Harkeem v. Adams, 117 N.H. 687, 690 (1977). The 

Selectboard’s record on this matter justifies reconsideration again and justifies denial upon 

reconsideration. 

 

The worst-case scenario for the Selectboard (and my clients) would be if the 

Selectboard reconsiders and denies and then the Applicant appeals in court and wins. Even 

if that unlikely worst-case scenario occurred, the most likely outcome with respect to legal 

fees is that the judge would not award them. It would be extremely likely that a reviewing 

judge would conclude in those circumstances that the Selectboard made an honest mistake, 

not an act of bad faith, oppression, obduration, or obstinance as discussed in the Harkeem 

decision. 

 

No Town Liability for Detrimental Reliance 

 

The Applicant has not made a case for detrimental reliance. To do so, the Applicant 

needs to prove that it would have proceeded differently had the Selectboard acted 

differently. The Applicant has provided nothing to demonstrate that. 

 

Instead of granting reconsideration and then approving, the Selectboard could have: 

(1) not reconsidered its denial; (2) reconsidered and then denied it again; or (3) deferred 

action. Had the Selectboard opted for any of those alternates, the record indicates very 

strongly that the Applicant would not have proceeded any differently at all. Because the 

Applicant has so steadily pursued approval from the Planning Board for approaching a 

year or more now, the bulk of those efforts prior to even seeking any approval from the 

Selectboard, it would be exceedingly difficult for the Applicant to show that it would have 

proceeded differently. 

 

Additionally, even if the Selectboard ultimately votes to reconsider and then to 

deny, the Applicant still does not have any case for detrimental reliance. A new sewer 

allocation is not an automatic right; it is a conditional right. That means certain legal 
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standards must be satisfied before the right may be granted and that certain appeal 

processes must be completed or expired before any decision is final. As discussed more in 

the beginning of this letter, the Applicant has not met the legal requirements and the appeal 

process is not complete. 

 

Lastly, the caselaw the Applicant cited in no way supports a case for detrimental 

reliance here. In fact, in the Socha decision the Applicant relied on, the court actually 

found the municipality made no legal errors when it undertook a process to consider and 

then eventually adopted the state statute that prohibits the building inspector from issuing 

building permits for uses that would not be allowed for zoning changes that have been the 

subject of a public notice and which, if passed, would prohibit the use. Socha v. 

Manchester, 126 N.H. 289 (1985) (attached). Importantly, in the Socha decision, no party 

made or succeeded on a claim of detrimental reliance. 

 

Eliminating the Sideshows 

 

The Applicant and Owner raise numerous issues which serve only to muddy the 

issues and create distracting sideshows. However, to clarify the record, I address some of 

them briefly here. I emphasize that none of this information is required to be provided. 

Instead, I provide it in hopes we can move past these issues and focus on the key legal 

standard. 

 

I reaffirm that my firm does not represent any regular or alternate member of any 

Board or Commission or employee of the Town of Hudson. 

 

Those individuals previously named who are my clients include: Jerome J. Bento, 

James Crowley, Heidi P. Jakoby, Christopher Thatcher, Angela M. and Phil Volk, and 

Scott Wade. Many of my clients are direct abutters. Almost the entirety of the remainder of 

my clients are very near abutters. The vast majority of my clients have a “direct interest” as 

that phrase is used in RSA 676:4(I)(e). None of my clients have ever included any 

competition of the Applicant or of the Applicant’s intended tenant. 

 

If the standard to establish a conflict of interest is having stated positions about the 

Applicant and/or the proposed project online, most of the Selectboard and the Planning 

Board would be conflicted out. 

 

Lastly, my clients’ objection to the sewer allocation is not a referendum to the 

proposed project. Not once have I ever advocated against the project as whole in 

connection to my advocacy against the sewer allocation. To the contrary, as emphasized by 

the Applicant, I have surgically focused on the key legal standard and my clients’ positions 

that the Selectboard has made the two legal errors, first in reconsidering because there was 

not actually anything new, and second in granting the sewer allocation after 

reconsideration because the Applicant had not actually satisfied the legal standard. 
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Thank you for your attention to my clients’ positions on these issues. In closing, I 

respectfully repeat my request on their behalf that the Selectboard: 

1. Move and vote to reconsider to correct the legal errors, with the two legal errors 

being: 

a. reconsidering on 1/26/21 despite there being no grounds to reconsider 

because the allegedly “new” information was not actually new; and 
b. granting the allocation without deliberating on the key legal standard; and 

2. Move and vote to deny the sewer allocation, after deliberating and finding that the 

Applicant’s proposed use of a logistics center is not essential for the public health, 

safety, and welfare of the Town of Hudson. 

 

Very truly yours, 

 

Amy Manzelli, Esq. 

Licensed in New Hampshire 

(603) 225-2585 

manzelli@nhlandlaw.com 
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